
ORLEANS PARISH COMMUNICATION DISTRICT

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

SPECIAL BOARD MEETING
March 8, 2022, 10:00 a.m.
Orleans Parish Communication District 
Meeting Held Online Via Zoom
MEETING MINUTES
I.   ROLL CALL AND CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Michael Tidwell called the meeting to order. OPCD Public Engagement Manager, Sierra Wallace, called the roll with the following members present: 

Chairman Michael Tidwell (CNO), Ross Bourgeois (proxy for Vice-Chairman Director Collin Arnold, NOHSEP), Lt. Joseph Piglia (proxy for Capt. Donovan T. Archote, LA State Police Troop B), Dr. James Aiken (proxy for CEO Danny Hardman, UMC New Orleans), CSM Greg Wilson (proxy for Brig. Gen. Keith Waddell, LA National Guard), CAO Gilbert Montaño (CNO), Supt. Roman Nelson (NOFD), Chief William Salmeron (proxy for Dr. Megan Moreno, NOEMS), Dr. Jennifer Avegno (CNOHD), and Dr. Brobson Lutz (Orleans Parish Medical Society).

Supt. Shaun Ferguson (NOPD) was absent. 
II.
ApproVal of OCTOBER 19, 2021 regular board meeting minutes
Chairman Tidwell called for a motion to approve the minutes from the last regular board meeting on October 19, 2021. Dr. Avegno (CNOHD) motioned and Chief Nelson (NOFD) seconded the motion. The motion passed.
III. Financial report by tyrell morRIS
ED Morris reported that the Financial Report was sent out with Board package. OPCD switched to new payroll system, ADP, as of January 1. Reports are currently being generated so reports were not finalized before the board package was sent out, but the numbers are accurate. The amounts include payroll and personnel expenses but not Mardi Gras payroll. Mardi Gras payroll is the most significant payroll, which is around $500,000.00 and will be due on the upcoming Friday.

ED Morris anticipates the OPCD will soon be receiving an influx of cash from the next CEA payment from the City of New Orleans, and 1st quarter cell remittances are beginning to flow in. ED Morris feels confident the cash flow is available to cover the Mardi Gras payroll. Reserve funds also exist and may be used to cover the Mardi Gras expenses.
The Finance Department did not produce a budget vs. actual report because there is no current budget for the year. Hopefully in this meeting, that matter will be resolved and the FY22 budget adopted so budget vs. actual can be produced at the next Board meeting.
ED Morris reported that the financial health of the organization for the first quarter is in a good place. A large portion of the big bills come due in January, particularly the payment to Motorola which is about $700K. Finance planned last year for this cash outflow and was able to make the payment on time this year without having to pull from reserves.
IV. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S FIRST QUARTER REPORT
Recruitment Efforts – The organization is laser focused on recruitment efforts. The FTE count for the organization is at 157. That leaves about 24 vacancies in Operations. A recruit class is starting on March 21, and ten people are currently slated for that course. An additional class will be held in May. OPCD is making major strides in filling vacancies post-Covid. Public safety agencies overall have experienced a large exit as people are leaving the industry. OPCD had some retirements and unfortunately, a couple of employee deaths. The employment test can be taken at home instead of coming on-site, and more people have applied due to the ease of applying. The test can now be administered every day.
Mardi Gras 2022 Call Stats – The agency took over 1 million calls for service. 526,000 calls were 9-1-1 related. Non-emergency calls have increased due to the public messaging campaign that has been hitting the street hard for the last two years – the campaign explains when it’s appropriate to call 911 versus 311, the non-emergency number. ED Morris believes residents are listening to instructions.
Call Stats - ED Morris believes the reduction of 311 calls in 2022 is attributed to the lessening of the effects of the major Covid spike in 2020, and the related meal programs, vaccination scheduling, code enforcement, and Covid testing. The Call Center experienced a 350% increase in call volume in 2020. In 2021, things have leveled off and stabilized. There have also been significant technology improvements to reduce the burden on call takers. For example, law enforcement officers who work private details can now text a number and an automated AI robot will collect the information from the officer, process the detail, get it in CAD, and get the information they need for payment from the Office of Secondary Employment as opposed to calling on the phone to report a detail. That reduces the call volume.
Public Safety incidents have increased over the year, but there are variables. The OPCD is now capturing SPCA dispatches where we weren’t before. Overall, the number of public safety incidents have increased because we are tracking more agencies and providing service to new organizations, but from a call perspective, we’ve levelized to normal pre-Covid levels.
Chairman Tidwell asked, regarding additional public safety incidents and additional agencies who OPCD is tracking, are numbers broken down in terms of how many of new or higher level of incidents are from new agencies? ED Morris explained about 20,000 of additional incidents are attributed to additional agencies and about 6,000 to SPCA. The others are private details being added in the system from other non-NOPD agencies so there’s a more comprehensive view of what’s happening on the ground. We’re capturing them in CAD, so it appears as an incident but is relative to just more coordination and reporting centrally to OPCD.
OPCD Highlights - A 2020 audit was completed and there were no findings. The audit is publicly available on the Legislative Auditor’s website. The Board also received an emailed copy as well. When ED Morris took the role of Director of OPCD in 2018, the financial picture was bleak. There wasn’t much faith in the numbers. There were constitutional violations of how public funds were being spent. Director Morris committed to the Board and the public to reform, make sense of processes and ensure internal controls were beefed up. The systems were prehistoric and antiquated and were no longer meeting the needs of the organization. All systems, including HR, Compliance, and Workforce Management, were updated.
ED Morris recognized the OPCD Public Engagement team who received a significant number of awards, over 10 total, for their work around public engagement and public messaging on various campaigns around videos, social media, Covid, and Covid enforcement particularly. They brought home the highest award, the Silver Anvil award, this year, so Director Morris wanted to publicly acknowledge the team for their job well done.
Marcus Creel, former Director of Communications and Gov’t Affairs, has since moved on as of last Friday to another exciting role in communications. Director Morris wanted to publicly thank Marcus for his service to the agency and city.
Director Morris wanted to highlight the OPCD Public Service Announcement campaign that was shared with the City of New Orleans. (Video playing). Director Morris thanked the heroes that participated in the video. He wanted to put the 9-1-1 unsung heroes in the spotlight so the public can see them and thought the best way to do that during Mardi Gras.

Mardi Gras 2022 – Mardi Gras 2022 was a success. The staff at OPCD really took this as an opportunity to demonstrate their value to the City of NO and really understand their pivotal and critical role in the public safety orchestra. We call ourselves the Conductor of the Public Safety Orchestra.
The Call Center took 27,000 calls for service during the two-week period. That is significant. That’s about a month’s worth of 911 calls we took in a 2-week period. 18K public safety incidents. ED Morris acknowledged that OPCD has come under some scrutiny recently about call answer times. During Mardi Gras, OPCD answered 911 calls 15 seconds or less within 98.5% of the time. To be clear, the national standard is 95%. The call takers blew the standard out of the water, and this is an example of how recruitment efforts are returning the agency to the service levels they once enjoyed. OPCD remains committed and steadfast until those levels are reached again.
State Legislature – OPCD recently hosted members of the Louisiana State Legislature: the local New Orleans legislative delegation, Speaker of the House, and the Chair of the Appropriations Committee. It was a phenomenal visit. OPCD has a Capital outlay request sitting with the legislature to fund our expansion projects. To date, OPCD has received overwhelming support from both sides of the legislature and not just the New Orleans delegation. The team really believes the infrastructure here at OPCD must be strong for tourism to rebound and provide statewide revenue growth. The delegation toured the facility and were incredibly impressed with the 9-1-1 heroes and the work they do every day. ED Morris is looking forward to celebrating a wonderful session in Baton Rouge once it starts on Monday, March 14th.
V.  FINANCIAL AUDIT SUMMARY PRESENTATION BY JOEY RICHARD
As Director Morris said, the audit was completed for the 2020 financial statements. They’ve been delivered to the legislative auditor on a timely basis.

Mr. Richard explained the process of the audit because the Board needs to know the audit process is a good process and the results of the audit can only be good if the process is good.

As far as audit matters, the most significant finding in the audit was a prior period restatement for the audit pension plan.  It was determined the amounts recorded needed to be corrected from prior years and that amount has been corrected and shown as a prior period adjustment. Mr. Richard worked with Mr. Josiah Morgan and Ms. Vanessa Calliste-Swafford on completing the corrections and getting that as a part of this audit. In terms of significant estimates, there was very little in the way of significant estimates. Estimates are probably the most difficult things to deal with because most activity is transactional and once it’s happened, it’s a question of, do you have the right controls to record in the right places?
As far as difficulties in carrying out or performing the audit, there were no difficulties in performing the audit. Adjustments primarily related to the pension plan. Mr. Richard worked with Mr. Morgan and the staff to ensure the adjustments necessary to get the data for audit were performed before getting into the individual areas. There was no disagreement with management on any matters. There was confirmation from management reps that the financial statements are a fair representation. There were no other findings in terms of the overall audit.

The conclusion is the audit process itself was good and worked. The firm was able to render an opinion on the financial statements. Mr. Richard wanted to mention at this time that working with OPCD was significant. This was the first year of the audit, so the focus was on having good, open communications about the audit process and keeping it going on a regular basis. Those open communications, in many respects, explain why there were limited findings, because prior findings before the audit were discussed, and Mr. Richard had some direction on what corrections needed to be made to limit any findings that might occur. So, for the first year of audit, no findings, is excellent for the process.

Regarding numbers and financial statements, the 49-page report is available for viewing. Mr. Richard encouraged reading it to get a good understanding of the detail. He specifically suggested the sections on management discussion and analysis. That’s where some of the fluctuations are in year-to-year activity are discussed.

OPCD has about $34 million in assets. Most of those assets come in the form of the building, which is about $15 million, and the biggest item, called deferred outflows, is related to the pensions which is also under $15 million. That makes up the vast majority of the $34 million in assets. There are some accounts receivables and amounts due from the state. In one case, there was a grant given by the state that was a part of 2020 but not actually received until 2021 and that makes up the big change that grew from other governments. That amount was recorded and included a couple of smaller amounts due from hurricanes and other disaster kinds of losses.

The biggest liabilities are the pension liability and deferred outflow. Out of a total of $22 million, the pension liability is $16 million and the deferred outflows, which all relate to pensions, are about $3 million. One thing that is unique about being a component unit of the city is it’s the city’s plan, OPCD participate in the city the amounts recorded in your financial statements come from their actuarial valuations of the plan They get recorded on OPCD’s books for the proportionate share of the plan’s liability and its activity. That is what drives these large numbers in your financial statements. It tends, in some ways, to distort operations because a lot of the items coming from the actuarial evaluations is noncash, so it doesn’t affect your bank account directly, at least not in the near terms. So, in some ways, it makes your operations a little harder to understand.

As far as income statement, the income statement reflected about a $4 million dollar change in your net position, a lot of that is related to the pension and noncash pension expenses. If you look at your revenues from charges to the users, it’s $5.8 million, $21 million in operating expenses, of which $17 million is for staff and $11 million inter-governmental revenue, over $9 million from the city, and approximately $1 million from the state. That is the reason for the change in position of a $-4.3 million and that is close to what the previous year’s amounts were. There are footnotes and explanations of the individual accounting principles, and some of the individual accounts that follow the actual financial statements, and then towards the end of the report is our report on internal controls. And that report is a clean report. No significant deficiencies or material weaknesses were recorded in our journal. That is a good result for the current year in terms of the findings OPCD has in the report. Again, the most important thing, from the firm’s perspective and as a Board, is to have a clean opinion on your financial statements.
There is also a mention of the prior period adjustment. It’s an explanatory note. And there’s a mention that the current Audit Firm is a successor auditor, and the 2019 numbers were the opinion of the previous auditors. Those items are expected to be in the report.

All in all, the result is a good one. And again, it is attributed to the open communications and the work by OPCD staff in terms of making sure the process was smooth. Mr. Richard echoed ED Morris’ sentiments about the change in accounting. ED Morris implemented a new accounting system in the current year and Mr. Richard believes it was a “Herculean task” to achieve with minimal issues. The Finance staff deserves a word of good achievement. No questions from the Board were asked. Mr. Richard is looking forward to getting started on the audit for the 2021 year-end.
VI.  OLD BUSINESS
There was no old business to report.

VII.  RESOLUTION 22-01

The resolution formally establishes the Board meeting dates for 2022. It follows the same algorithm as before, the second Tuesday of the week at 10:00am. If the resolution passes, ED Morris will block the times off on the board members’ and proxy’s calendars. Chairman Tidwell called for a motion to accept the resolution. Chief Nelson (NOFD) made a motion and was seconded by Dr. Aiken (UMC New Orleans). The motion was unanimously approved. Moving forward, unless plans change, the Board intends to resume in-person meetings for the next upcoming meeting and thereafter.

VIII.  RESOLUTION 22-02

This resolution formally adopts the FY22 budget. It was originally scheduled for completion by the November 2021 meeting, but the meeting was cancelled for several reasons. If the body does not pass a budget by January 1, the former, prior budget authority will extend until July 1. This resolution will formally adopt the 2022 budget. It is the proposed budget ED Morris presented in September 2021. It also went before the New Orleans City Council. The total budget authority is $18,579,669.00. The New Orleans City Council did pass ordinance M21-398 authorizing this proposed budget for the organization. The state law says the budget must first be approved by the Council before the Board adopts it.
ED Morris explained that the 2022 budget increases the city’s allocation to $10.6 million. As a reference point, in speaking with the CAO, that increase is contingent upon additional funding coming from the federal government from Covid reimbursement. It appears promising, but if for some reason it does not, the Board may have to come back together to amend the budget. To be clear, the agency does have the dollars today to make payroll, which is the most critical element, but midyear is when the city is expecting to have a firm answer on when Covid funds will be received. Funds won’t be needed until Quarter 4 to make the budget whole. This will replace some capital items, specifically about 40 chairs for Telecommunicators on the floor.
The New Orleans City Council passed the living wage ordinance that says anyone working in or for the city and their contractors should make at least $15.00 per hour. OPCD does have some positions, particularly in 311, that fall below that, and this budget will bring those employees up to that living wage. It also funds maintenance services for the technology improvements that were deployed last year. OPCD is expanding CAD for their public safety agencies to include fire, police, and EMS. The budget adds the maintenance to maintain those systems with this budget. Chairman Tidwell called for a motion to accept the resolution. Motion was made by Chief Nelson and seconded by Ross Bourgeois (NOOHSEP). The motion was unanimously approved.

· Chief Nelson commented, in looking at the proposed budget, there’s an expected large increase in the landline dedicated taxes over 2020-2021. He asked to be walked through the process.  ED Morris estimates these surcharges are based upon remittance activity seen every month from phone carriers. As businesses began to reopen, there was an increase in land line remittances primarily for commercial 911 fees. As businesses shuttered in 2020 there was a major reduction in fees. Then as businesses began to reopen at the end of 2021, OPCD did see an increase in fees. ED Morris believes he and his team have captured what the increase will be at the end of the year. Regarding the increase in pre-paid wireless phone fees, although not substantial, there is an increase. Those fees are collected by the state and distributed to each parish based on census population. The city did experience an increase in the 2020 census, so Director Morris expects to see the same increase to apply in the remittance from the state for pre-paid wireless phone.

· CAO Montano asked what the total cost would be to bring everyone up to $15.00 living wage. ED Morris explained there are currently 12 positions that hit at $11.40 so it’s $.10 increase each. The overall cost is about $50,000. ED Morris wants to avoid compression, especially in Operations, because the issues are layered. For example, an employee may begin as an ECS 1, but will gain longevity increase or an additional skill, so your status increases. If the $.10 wage increase was only raised on the bottom, it would create some compression, so the goal would be an entire lift to bring everybody up $.10 in those affected lines in Operations, so the overall cost is equal to about $125,000 annually for the agency to make that $.10 increase.

· A question was asked to confirm if the amount of $125,000 annually would address the $15.00 living wage. ED Morris confirmed. 
· A motion was made and unanimously approved.

IX.  RESOLUTION 22-03

This resolution is to formally begin the audit process for FY21. The Board must pass the resolution that authorizes ED Morris and staff to submit the agency’s Compliance Questionnaire to the LA Legislative Auditor. This action is taken every year to start the audit process and the resolution is usually brought to the Board in June. It is being brought a little early because the LA Legislative Auditor has agreed upon procedures that are now a part of the audit. And this will give the agency and staff time to ensure a thorough inspection and response to those policies. There are also additional requirements around sexual harassment and ethics training. Director Morris wants to make sure we fully capture the process, so he is asking to engage the audit firm earlier than normal to begin the process. Chairman Tidwell called for a motion to approve the resolution. Chief Nelson made a motion, and it was seconded by Mr. Bourgeois. The Board unanimously approved the resolution.
X.  ANNOUNCEMENTS

ED Morris announced that Friday, March 11th is National 311 Day. OPCD will be celebrating and highlighting their 3-1-1 staff. Because of anticipated inclement weather, the event will be moved a day early to Thursday, March 10th. Following the meeting, Director Morris will provide the Board with an invite to join in fellowship with the OPCD team, say thank you to the 3-1-1 Team, and celebrate their phenomenal accomplishments over the last year.
XI.  END OF MEETING

Chairman Tidwell called for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Chief Nelson motioned and was seconded by Mr. Bourgeois. The meeting was adjourned at 10:33 am.
Submitted by,
Tyrell Morris
Executive Director
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